

An Explosion of Litigation: BP and Deepwater Horizon

By John Clay

As anyone who follows the news is well aware, BP Plc's Macondo oil well began spewing oil from the bottom of the Gulf of Mexico continuously from the night of the April 20, 2010, blowout—when an offshore drilling rig was destroyed and a well pipe ruptured—through June, with indications only in July that the newer containment effort may succeed in stemming the flow of oil into the Gulf.¹ As indications of growing ecological damage began to accrue, BP chief executive officer Anthony Hayward was heavily criticized for offering an assurance during the early days of the spill that the spill was comparatively small: “The Gulf of Mexico is a very big ocean. The amount of volume of oil and dispersant we are putting into it is tiny in relation to the total water volume.”² While Hayward's words seemed unjustifiably naive during May and June, more recent reports indicate that there in fact may be as little as 26 percent of oil released to date that remains present in the water or onshore in a form that can cause problems.³ If the ecological repercussions of the spill are indeed lessening or have halted, however, there is no end as yet to the growing number of lawsuits being filed to recover for damages arising from primary and secondary consequences of the spill.

Allegations of Fault after the Blowout

Although multiple companies may have been involved in various aspects of the well's drilling and completion operations—including more remote subcontractors who may have designed or manufactured equipment and materials used in connection with the well—the press accounts of the accident and its aftermath have tended to focus on certain principal players.

BP⁴ of course, is the majority owner and operator of the Macondo oil well.

BP's co-working interest owners, Anadarko Petroleum Corp. and Mitsui Oil Exploration, respectively own a 25 percent and 10 percent working interest in the well, but it appears that their liability (if any) would derive purely from sharing a working interest, while BP faces direct allegations of gross negligence for its operational decisions and its supervision of the drilling rig and the subcontractors.⁵

Save the Walruses

Since the accident, BP has been faulted for not having an adequate plan to address a catastrophic oil spill. Critics have claimed that BP's plan was inadequately pasted together from other compliance efforts, citing as evidence the plan's discussion of the need to protect walruses, sea otters, and sea lions from the results of a spill—animals that may be found along the Alaskan coastline but are not indigenous to the Gulf of Mexico.⁶ BP's plan—which the Minerals Management Service approved in July 2009—also provides a defunct Internet hyperlink to a marine spill containment service that now links to an unrelated Japanese language website.⁷ On a more substantive level, BP has been faulted for acknowledging the risk of a spill in the plan without providing adequate solutions for the containment and removal of a significant dispersion of oil.⁸

Transocean, Ltd., which owned and operated the Deepwater Horizon drilling rig and employed its crew, was responsible for drilling and plugging the well. It has been faulted for how it operated and equipped the drilling rig and, in particular, for the operations conducted to complete the oil well in the days leading to the fateful explosion.⁹ Transocean has also been faulted for its decision to equip the Deepwater Horizon with only one blowout preventer—a device designed by Cameron Industries to shear and seal the well pipe in the event of a

blowout—while Cameron has been accused of negligence (and faces claims of strict liability) for the blowout protector's design and manufacturing.¹⁰

Further, both BP and subcontractor Halliburton Company have been criticized for the cementing process used to seal the well's casing, which might have allowed the gas to accumulate in the well.¹¹ Halliburton also has been accused of negligently designing the well casing, although a congressional report now alleges that BP is at fault for overriding Halliburton's recommendations and choosing a well casing design that did not meet Halliburton's preferred specifications.¹²

These are just some of the allegations—pointing in myriad directions—that make the Macondo oil spill sound like an exaggerated hypothetical presented in a first-year law school exam on civil torts. As commentators (and the parties) heatedly debate who is really at fault, however, the Gulf of Mexico and adjoining coastline began to suffer immediate economic consequences from the cessation of offshore drilling and a ban on fishing in certain areas, a crisis that was swiftly followed by a series of lawsuits that continues to grow on a daily basis.

A Storm of Litigation Forming in the Gulf

In a memorable scene from the movie *The Perfect Storm*, a weather commentator expressed a sense of awe (mixed with dreadful foreboding) as he described the “perfect” combination of oceanic weather conditions that were forming the storm of the century: “You could be a meteorologist all your life . . . and never see something like this. It would be a disaster of epic proportions. It would be . . . the perfect storm.”

That observation could just as well describe the formation of “perfect” conditions for litigation in the Gulf Coast region following the Macondo oil spill. The BP/Deepwater Horizon disaster may

lead to years of litigation, both for immediate damage from the spill (if contamination should continue) and for growing economic consequences that continue to flow from the disruption of offshore drilling operations in the Gulf. When this article was first prepared, there were already nearly 200 lawsuits on file that

The court's order enjoins personal injury and wrongful death claimants from pursuing relief in other venues.

arose from or are related to the accident on Transocean's rig and the resulting spill.¹³ That number has continued to grow as more recent reports of the spill indicate a potential cessation to ongoing contamination.

Claims for Property Damage and Economic Loss

Many of the initial complaints against BP, Transocean, Halliburton, and Cameron were asserted by residents and small business owners along the Gulf Coast for alleged property damage and economic loss arising from the oil spill.¹⁴ The typical claims asserted for such loss include negligence, various strict liability theories, claims arising under state regulatory statutes, such as the Louisiana Oil Spill Prevention and Response Act,¹⁵ and claims for recovery under the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (OPA).¹⁶

Claims by Injured Workers

Some of the families of the 11 Transocean workers who were killed in the Macondo oil well blowout have filed wrongful death actions.¹⁷ On May 13, 2010, Transocean filed an admiralty complaint in the United States District Court for the Southern District of Texas,

seeking to enjoin and consolidate all lawsuits filed against it while limiting any liability for the spill under the Limitation of Liability Act of 1851 to \$26,764,083, the sum of the *Deepwater Horizon's* unpaid rental bills.¹⁸ In response, the court issued an injunctive order on June 14, 2010, that directed Transocean to file a stipulation with security for \$26,764,083.

While the court's order specifically exempts from its scope most OPA claims (apart from actions by a "responsible party" under the OPA) and a number of federal environmental claims, the order enjoins personal injury and wrongful death claimants from pursuing relief in other venues. As a result, claimants asserting causes of action against Transocean for personal injury or wrongful death must now file their complaints against Transocean in the Southern District of Texas before the federal district court that issued the order, with a truncated limitations deadline of November 15, 2010.

Following an outcry of criticism regarding Transocean's tactic, Congress has begun to discuss the potential repeal or amendment of the Limited Liability Act and its comparatively small liability cap.¹⁹ At this point, it remains to be seen whether Transocean will succeed in limiting its liability for personal injury and wrongful death claims to the \$26,764,083 cap. In the meantime, as the oil spill containment and cleanup efforts continue, the growth in the number of potential claimants affected by the court's order will continue as well.

Derivative and Class Action Shareholder Complaints

Although the initial lawsuits arising from the oil spill typically involved claimants who sustained loss directly or indirectly from the effects of oil contamination, some of the more recent complaints involve securities litigation. On May 7, 2010, for example, a BP Plc shareholder filed a derivative complaint on BP Plc's behalf against certain of its officers and

directors for breach of fiduciary duty and waste of corporate assets.²⁰ Among the allegations, the complaint asserts that the BP defendants failed to implement systemic company-wide safety measures after the 2002 Prudhoe Bay oilfield explosion and the 2005 BP refinery explosion in Texas City, Texas. The complaint also seeks contribution and indemnity from the BP-related defendants Transocean, Cameron, and Halliburton—and from their respective insurers—for claims asserted against BP, with a constructive trust created in BP's benefit for any proceeds that Transocean, Cameron, or Halliburton may receive on claims submitted to their insurers.

In a more recent direct shareholder class action, two BP investors filed a class action complaint on June 8, 2010, against certain BP entities, officers, and directors.²¹ The class complaint was filed on behalf of investors who purchased BP shares between February 27, 2008, and May 12, 2010, for claims arising under sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Among the allegations in the complaint, which provides one of the most factually detailed recitations of BP's public statements on safety in the recent spate of lawsuits now on file, the shareholders allege that BP and its officers and directors are responsible for a series of materially false statements made to the public regarding BP's safety compliance efforts, particularly assurances the company made about subsequent compliance measures following several industrial accidents for which BP was investigated, fined, or both.

The Oilfield Pollution Act

Many of the initial claims sought recovery under the OPA. The OPA contains some unique features that will shape much of the oil spill litigation that is being filed. Congress enacted the OPA in the wake of the 1989 Exxon Valdez accident and several other notable oil spills, creating a strict liability cause of action

against the owner or operator of a vessel, offshore facility, or onshore facility (the responsible party) for cleanup costs and damages arising from the discharge of oil from that vessel or facility into navigable waters or the adjoining shoreline.²²

In particular, section 2702(b)(2)(C) of the OPA provides for recovery of damages “for subsistence use of natural resources, which shall be recoverable by any claimant who so uses natural resources which have been injured, destroyed, or lost, without regard to the ownership or management of the resources.” More broadly, section 2702(b)(2)(E) authorizes the recovery of damages “equal to the loss of profits or impairment of earning capacity due to the injury, destruction, or loss of real property, personal property, or natural resources, which shall be recoverable by any claimant.”

While some commentators might cite the OPA’s \$75 million damages cap for a responsible party as a disadvantage for potential claimants, section 2704(c)(1) of the OPA removes this cap for a responsible party that proximately caused the resulting harm through gross negligence, willful misconduct, or the violation of an applicable federal regulation. Moreover, section 2718 of the OPA expressly provides that the act does not preempt state law regulations or liability for the actual or threatened discharge of oil. In other words, a party can assert a claim under the OPA without waiving the right to recover for state law causes of action.

What may be a more important factor in considering whether to assert a claim under the OPA is section 2717’s provision for exclusive jurisdiction in federal court (apart from a limited category of claims for “removal costs or damages” in state court). As explained below, whether an exclusive federal venue is desirable or a drawback may turn on one’s attitude toward the consolidation of federal lawsuits into one district court venue for multidistrict litigation (MDL).

Location, Location, Location

Like Transocean, BP also has sought to consolidate litigation in the Southern District of Texas. On May 7, 2010, BP filed a motion requesting the creation of an MDL forum for all of the federal oil spill litigation, with the Southern District of Texas as the proposed forum.²³ Some plaintiffs’ counsel have voiced objections, perhaps based in part on a perceived contrast in tone in the responses of some officials in Texas and their counterparts in Louisiana to the oil spill and BP in particular:

- Texas Governor Rick Perry: “From time to time there are going to be things that occur that are acts of God that cannot be prevented.”²⁴
- Texas Representative Joe Barton (addressing BP Plc’s chief executive): “I think it is a tragedy of the first proportion that a private corporation can be subjected to what I would characterize as a shakedown, in this case, a \$20 billion shakedown. . . . So I apologize.”²⁵
- Louisiana Governor Bobbie Jindal: “[T]he losses for many have already been significant and we will absolutely ensure that BP is held

responsible for every loss associated with this spill.”²⁶

- Louisiana Representative Joseph Cao (addressing BP America’s chief executive): “During the samurai days, we’d just give you a knife and ask you to commit hari-kari. . . . My constituents are still debating on what they want me to ask you to do.”²⁷

Although these comments reflect dramatically different perspectives, they were made by members of the same political party from contiguous Gulf Coast states that each depend on the exploration and development of offshore oil. The difference in perspective, if any, may stem more from the fact that Louisiana has suffered early damage from oil contamination while Texas has not yet suffered comparable pollution.

This perspective could change if Texas begins to experience a greater degree of damage to its ecology and economy with the passage of time (for example, if the path of a hurricane or tropical storm over the summer or fall should drive a significant amount of oil from the Gulf toward the Texas coastline), or if a sustained slowdown

Civil Liability under the RICO Act

In what is perhaps the most creative complaint filed to date in connection with the oil spill, a condominium owner filed a civil class action complaint on June 12, 2010, against various BP entities and BP’s chief executive, Anthony Hayward, under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations (RICO) Act.¹ The complaint names the BP entities and Hayward as RICO defendants and, in a novel twist, alleges that the Minerals Management Service (MMS), a federal regulatory agency, is the requisite racketeering “enterprise” within the meaning of section 1961(4) of the RICO Act.² Among the allegations, the complaint asserts that the RICO defendants committed wire and mail fraud in procuring permits for offshore drilling and exploration, aided by and acting in collusion with certain unnamed persons within the MMS who ignored adverse findings related to BP. Asserted on behalf of condominium owners in the Florida panhandle, the complaint seeks treble damages under the RICO Act and its Florida state law equivalent.

Endnotes

1. See *Rinke v. BP, P.L.C.*, Case No. 3:10-cv-00206-RV-EMT (N.D. Fla.).
2. See 18 U.S.C. § 1961(4).

in offshore operations due to the spill should result in significant economic repercussions for Texas-based businesses. In the meantime, the Judicial Panel for Multidistrict Litigation held a hearing on the motion in July for which a ruling will soon be issued.²⁸

Drilling Rigs and Force Majeure Clauses

As a collateral effect of the oil spill (and the related offshore drilling moratorium), a growing number of companies have attempted to invoke force majeure clauses to avoid contractual obligations for offshore operations in the Gulf of Mexico. On June 1, 2010, for example, Cobalt International Energy, Inc., declared force majeure in connection with an offshore drilling rig owned by Diamond Offshore Drilling, Inc.²⁹ Anadarko Petroleum Corp. subsequently attempted to invoke a force majeure clause in connection with offshore rigs operated by Transocean, Transocean rival Noble Corp., and Diamond Offshore Drilling, Inc. Anadarko has been joined by companies such as Apache Corp., Chevron Corporation, and Statoil A/S, each of which has invoked force majeure clauses in an attempt to avoid contractual responsibilities for offshore operations in the Gulf of Mexico.³⁰

Although it is hard to predict the full extent of litigation that will arise from the Macondo oil spill, these early contractual disputes indicate that a new spate of lawsuits may arise from the secondary and tertiary economic consequences that are beginning to affect all offshore drilling operations in the Gulf of Mexico.

Internal Dissension among the Macondo Oil Well's Co-Owners

Further complicating matters, BP's co-working interest owners, Anadarko Petroleum Corp. and Mitsui Oil Exploration, face a growing chorus of third-party demands to contribute to

the oil spill fund that BP is setting up. Demanding that the deep pockets be emptied, U.S. Representative Edward Markey of Massachusetts announced on June 18, 2010, that Anadarko and Mitsui are jointly responsible with BP for the oil spill and should "contribut[e] to any fund that is constructed for any part of the reconstruction."³¹

Bowing to the growing political pressure, Anadarko's chief executive officer Jim Hackett publicly blamed BP for the first time for the oil spill, asserting that "BP's behavior and actions likely represent gross negligence or willful misconduct and thus affect the obligations of the parties under the operating agreement."³² These loaded words were widely understood by commentators as an invocation of language in the parties' joint operating agreement that would shift responsibility for the oil spill back to BP.

In response, BP issued a press release denying Anadarko's characterization of its conduct and stating, "Other parties besides BP may be responsible for costs and liabilities arising from the oil spill, and we expect those parties to live up to their obligations."³³ BP's press release also noted that each of the co-working interest owners of the Macondo oil well agreed in the joint operating agreement to share the costs of operations, including cleanup costs for a spill, and agreed in documents filed with the federal government that they would assume joint and several liability for any oil spill and the resulting cleanup costs or damages in accordance with the OPA.

To provide a perspective on Anadarko's position, the company's market cap is estimated to be \$20 billion, with cash reserves of \$3.5 billion and a credit line of \$1.3 billion.³⁴ Given that BP has already agreed to pay \$20 billion before the costs of the oil spill are fully known, it is unlikely that Anadarko would remain solvent while bearing a pro rata portion of a cleanup fund. Although co-owner Mitsui had

not publicly disavowed an obligation as a co-owner to contribute to the oil spill fund (at least as of the time this article was written), it is likely that Mitsui would contest joint liability for the same reasons and seek full indemnity from BP.

Pursuant to the parties' joint operating agreement, any dispute over the internal apportionment of liability for a fund for oil spill cleanup costs and damages will be resolved through a private arbitration.³⁵ Regardless of how the parties internally apportion responsibility, however, the demands from third parties for contribution to the fund will not go away. On June 24, 2010, Louisiana's state treasurer, John Neely Kennedy, reiterated Congressman Markey's demand and stated that Anadarko and Mitsui should contribute to an oil spill escrow fund.³⁶

Kennedy's position is understandable given the concern he earlier voiced that BP's accessible liquid assets will be insufficient to cover the costs of an oil spill fund.³⁷ Some commentators warn that BP might file for bankruptcy even if its current assets are sufficient to meet current estimates of liability, based on the company's perception (whether accurate or not) that it would otherwise face an ever-expanding scope of liability with no end to the growth in litigation.³⁸ Other analysts argue that BP's assets and cash revenue from its ongoing interests are more than sufficient to cover the burgeoning costs and liabilities arising from the oil spill, making bankruptcy an unpalatable alternative,³⁹ an opinion that seems more credible now that the release of new oil may soon be at an end.

The management and investors of Anadarko and Mitsui, who may seek contribution and indemnity from BP through arbitration, doubtlessly hope the latter assessment is correct.

Who Needs a Lawyer When You're Dealing with Friends?

While live webcam coverage has offered a continuous video feed of the ruptured

well pipe since the early days of the spill, news reports during late May and June began to broadcast increasingly disturbing images of oil-drenched wildlife and beaches that resembled asphalt pavement because of the thick layers of black tar washing ashore. Just as public outrage over the spill seemed to reach a peak in mid-June, BP announced that it would set aside a \$20 billion fund for damages and costs associated with the spill.⁴⁰

Since then, Kenneth Feinberg, the fund's administrator, has been charged with the task of addressing and settling claims filed against the fund by individuals and businesses, while BP will address demands from the federal, state, and local governments.⁴¹ Feinberg has since asserted that individual claimants will be paid more quickly by making a direct claim for payment from the fund than they would by resorting to litigation in court.⁴² In recent statements, Feinberg has suggested that claimants can avoid legal fees entirely by asserting direct claims for payment without relying on counsel, and another partner administering the fund has warned that it will not pay for attorney fees or punitive damages.

According to the fund's administrator, claimants who accept an offer of payment must agree to waive the right to sue BP, although they can still sue other entities in connection with the spill.⁴³ Whether the fund's existence will serve to stem the flood of litigation by individuals and small businesses may depend on how fairly the claims process is administered. If claimants are quickly paid a reasonable amount without owing a contingent fee to counsel, Feinberg's assessment could be correct. If claimants are offered unrealistically low settlements without the advice of counsel, it could serve to fuel a sense of distrust regarding the fund administration process that would increase the incentive to resort to court litigation. Regardless, the fund's handling of individual and small

business claims should not affect the voluminous complex commercial litigation arising from the collateral consequences of the oil spill. ■

John Clay is an associate with Ajamie LLP, a litigation boutique based in Houston, Texas. He may be reached at jclay@ajamie.com.

Editor's Note: Since the submission of this article, the author's law firm joined two other firms in filing a class action complaint under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act against BP Corporation North America, its pension plan, and certain of its officers and directors, Humphries v. BP Corp. North America, No. 1:10-cv-04264 (N.D. Ill., filed July 9, 2010).

Endnotes

1. See Sheila McNulty & Ed Crooks, *BP Oil Spill: A Spreading Stain*, FIN. TIMES, May 6, 2010, available at www.ft.com/cms/s/0/cfb9731e-593c-11df-adc3-00144feab49a.html.
2. Tim Webb, *BP Boss Admits Job on the Line over Gulf Oil Spill*, THE GUARDIAN, May 14, 2010, available at www.guardian.co.uk/business/2010/may/13/bp-boss-admits-mistakes-gulf-oil-spill.
3. Justin Gillis, *U.S. Report Says Oil That Remains Is Scant New Risk*, THE NEW YORK TIMES, August 4, 2010, p. A1.
4. To simplify the descriptions, this article refers to the parent holding companies of entities without distinguishing directly or indirectly owned subsidiaries.
5. See Neil Hume, *BP and Anadarko Turn on Each Other*, FIN. TIMES blog page, June 21, 2010, <http://ftalphaville.ft.com/blog/2010/06/21/266581/bp-and-anadarko-turn-on-each-other>.
6. See Andrew Clark, *BP Contingency Plan for Dealing with Oil Spill Was Riddled with Errors*, THE GUARDIAN, June 9, 2010, available at www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2010/jun/09/bp-oil-spill-contingency-plan.
7. See Ian Yarett, *Why Wasn't There a Better Plan?*, NEWSWEEK, May 28, 2010, available at www.newsweek.com/2010/05/28/why-wasn-t-there-a-better-plan.html.
8. See *id.*; Clark, *supra* note 6.
9. See McNulty & Crooks, *supra* note 1.

10. See David Barstow, Laura Dodd, James Glanz, Stephanie Saul & Ian Urbina, *Between Blast and Spill, One Last, Flawed Hope*, WALL ST. J., June 21, 2010, at A1 & A18–A19.

11. See McNulty & Crooks, *supra* note 1; David Hammer, *Hearings: Only Deepest Well Casing Used New Kind of Cement*, TIMES-PICAYUNE, May 28, 2010, available at www.nola.com/news/gulf-oil-spill/index.ssf/2010/05/hearings_only_deepest_well_cas.html.

12. See Neil King Jr. & Russell Gold, *BP Crew Focused on Costs: Congress*, WALL ST. J., June 15, 2010, at A1 & A5.

13. See John Schwartz, *First the Spill, Then the Lawsuits*, N.Y. TIMES, June 10, 2010, available at www.nytimes.com/2010/06/11/us/11liability.html.

14. See, e.g., Joe Patti Seafood Co. v. Transocean, Ltd., Case No. 3:10-cv-00137 (N.D. Fla.); Nat'l Vietnamese Am. Fishermen Emergency Ass'n v. BP Plc., Case No. 4:10-cv-01607 (S.D. Tex.).

15. LA. REV. STAT. § 30:2454.

16. 33 U.S.C. §§ 2701–2720 (West 2010).

17. See, e.g., Curt Anderson, *Oil Rig Workers File Suit*, INS. J., May 6, 2010, available at www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2010/05/06/109599.htm; Kleppinger v. Transocean, Cause No. 2010-25245 (234th Jud. Dist., Harris County, Tex.).

18. See *In re Triton Asset Leasing GmbH*, Case No. 4:10-cv-1721 (S.D. Tex.); Margaret Cronin Fisk & Laurel Brubaker Calkins, *Transocean Can't Stall U.S. Spill Claims*, JUDGE SAYS, BLOOMBERG BUSINESSWEEK, June 14, 2010, available at www.businessweek.com/news/2010-06-14/transocean-can-t-stall-u-s-spill-claims-judge-says-update2-.html.

19. See Memorandum from Rep. John Conyers Jr. to the Committee on the Judiciary, June 22, 2010, available at <http://judiciary.house.gov/hearings/pdf/Memo100623.pdf>.

20. See *Firpo v. Hayward*, Case No. 2:10-cv-01430 (E.D. Fla.).

21. See *Greenfield v. BP Plc*, Case No. 2:10-cv-1683 (E.D. Fla.).

22. See 33 U.S.C. § 2702 (West 2010).

23. See Marilyn Tennissen, *BP Seeks MDL in Houston for Deepwater Horizon Cases*, LEGALNEWSLINE, May 19, 2010, available at <http://www.legalnewsline.com/>

news/227212-bp-seeks-mdl-in-houston-for-deepwater-horizon-cases.

24. Jake Sherman, *Rick Perry: Oil Spill May Be 'Act of God'*, POLITICO, May 31, 2010, <http://www.politico.com/news/stories/0510/36691.html>.

25. CBSNews.com, June 17, 2010, http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-503544_162-20008020-503544.html.

26. Press release, Bobby Jindal, Governor of Louisiana, Governor Jindal: We Are in a War Against This Oil, Need Real Results (June 16, 2010), <http://gov.louisiana.gov/index.cfm?md=newsroom&tmp=detail&catID=2&articleID=2245>.

27. H. Josef Hebert, *Congress Grills Oil Execs on Prep for Major Spill*, ASSOCIATED PRESS, June 15, 2010, available at <http://www.businessweek.com/ap/financialnews/D9GBRK100.htm>.

28. Romain Raynaldy, *Court session pits BP against oil spill victims*, THE VANCOUVER SUN, July 29, 2009.

29. See Braden Reddall, *Transocean Rejects Anadarko Claim of Force Majeure*, REUTERS, June 15, 2010, available at <http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSN1510902320100615>.

30. See *Chevron Declares Force Majeure on Hercules Jackup*, RIGZONE, June 28, 2010 (staff article), available at http://www.rigzone.com/news/article.asp?a_id=95218; Brian Baskin, *Statoil Moves to End Contracts for US Gulf*

Drilling—Spokesman, DOW JONES NEWSWIRES, June 30, 2010, available at <http://www.nasdaq.com/asp/company-news-story.aspx?storyid=201006151512dowjonesdjonline000435&title=statoil-moves-to-end-contracts-for-us-gulf-drillingspokesman>.

31. Jim Snyder, *BP Partners Anadarko, Mitsui Should Share Oil Woes, Markey Says*, BLOOMBERG BUSINESSWEEK, June 19, 2010, available at <http://www.businessweek.com/news/2010-06-19/bp-partners-anadarko-mitsui-should-share-oil-woes-markey-says.html>.

32. See Hume, *supra* note 5.

33. See Press Release, BP Plc, BP Emphasizes that Disagreement with Other Parties Will Not Diminish Its Promise to Clean Up the Spill and Pay Legitimate Claims (June 18, 2010), <http://www.bp.com/genericarticle.do?categoryId=2012968&contentId=7062995>.

34. See Hume, *supra* note 5.

35. See *id.*; Abigail Field, *BP-Anadarko War Won't Help Other Plaintiffs After All*, DAILYFINANCE.COM, June 24, 2010, <http://www.dailyfinance.com/story/company-news/bp-anadarko-fight-out-court/19529294/>.

36. Catherine M. Carlock, *Louisiana: BP Partners Should Join Spill Escrow*, MARKETWATCH, June 24, 2010, <http://www.marketwatch.com/story/louisiana-bp-partners-should-join-spill-escrow-2010-06-24>.

37. See Glenn Thrush, *Louisiana's Treasurer Frets over BP Bankruptcy*, POLITICO, June 11, 2010, <http://www.politico.com/news/stories/0610/38435.html>.

38. See Alistair Barr, *BP Has Options Before Bankruptcy, Lawyers Say*, MARKET WATCH, June 29, 2010.

39. See *Street Wire: BP Bankruptcy Unlikely, Analyst Says* (staff article), DAILY FIN., June 10, 2010, <http://www.dailyfinance.com/story/investing/street-wire-bp-bankruptcy-unlikely-analyst-says/19511092/>; Bernard Condon & Michael Liedtke, *For BP, a \$20 Billion Drop in a Very Large Bucket*, ASSOCIATED PRESS, June 17, 2010, available at http://www.salon.com/news/feature/2010/06/17/gulf_oil_spill_bp_not_worried.

40. Jackie Calmes & Helene Cooper, *BP to Set Aside \$20 Billion to Help Oil Spill Victims*, N.Y. TIMES, June 17, 2010, at A1.

41. Neil King Jr., *Funds Chief Pledges Bigger, Faster Payouts*, HOUS. CHRON., June 1, 2010, at A8.

42. See Dionne Searcy, *Lawyers Scramble for BP Claim Funds*, WALL ST. J., July 1, 2010, available at <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704334604575339181601240578.html?KEYWORDS=tort>.

43. See *id.*